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	APPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Dr Luther, Deputy Dean (Education) 

	Present
	Dr Rowlands, Mr Barnard, Professor Martin, Professor Lubell,  Dr Pearson, Ms Matthews, Professor Patrick, Ms Miller

	Secretary
	Mr de Sousa, Education Manager

	In attendance
	Mr Atkins, Mr Schaffer, Ms Lucas

	Student Representative
	Cameron Haden, Ruairi Hipkin, James Potter (Stand in Faculty Convenor)

	Apologies
	Professor Fox O’Mahony, Ms McGregor, Professor Rubin, Ms Phillips, Rebecca Houlihan (Faculty Convenor)


	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Items starred in addition to items already starred on the agenda:

Item 5: Report on Action taken outside of the Committee
Item 12: Student Business
	01/14


	
	
	

	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
	
	

	
	
	

	Approved
	
	02/14

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	That in relation to minute 15/13, all stakeholder templates had subsequently been received and meetings were being arranged between the Deputy Dean (Education) and the Employability Development Directors. 
Minute 22/13: it was noted that a Task and Finish group was expected to look at this area, but it has been confirmed that there would not be a meeting of the group and that the previously circulated paper was the reference material. 

Minute 49/13: with regards to the careers in the curriculum agenda, a few departments had opted for a different strategy since the previous meeting. History has elected for the SK700 module, and CISH was also reconsidering this though it was to be embed employability in the curriculum with a new module of 15 credits. 


	03/14
04/14

05/14

	REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN OUTSIDE OF THE COMMITTEE
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That the formatting of the paper required revisions, and that it would be updated and re-circulated to members of the Committee in due course. 
It was noted that there was also one module that was of 45 credits and that was unusual, but that it was a permitted approval as an exception to the normal dissertation size. The 30 +15 credit model in the rules of assessment and the credit framework did not prevent this. 
	06/14
07/14

	
	
	

	CHAIR’S REPORT
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	That the Education Committee has approved a new structure for the Teaching and Learning Initiatives Funds (TALIF). Full details would be circulated soon with guidance for applicants. 
It was explained that the structure was designed to provide small amounts of funding for any project that enables the university to enhance the student experience with regards to education in the broadest sense, with an emphasis on collaborative projects and a small amount of money set aside for student-led projects. £26000 was to be distributed within the University, though there was no requirement to deliver this evenly across Faculties. Projects would need to identify how it would benefit not only the department but also students as a whole.
It was reported that the first batch of students have been selected for participation in UROP, with 2 students from the Department of Philosophy, 3 from History (with an additional place expected to be filled), and 4 more placements across the faculty. The deadline for applications was believed to be 1st April though this would be confirmed at a later time.  
	08/14
09/14

10/14



	
	
	

	FEEDBACK ON THE REVIEW OF THE DEPARTMENTAL (PERSONAL) ADVISOR SYSTEM
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	That the report was recommending a number of changes to the current policy, including the terminology and some of the procedures. 

It was agreed that the proposed terminology was acceptable. The student representatives were particularly supportive of the new proposals. 

Included in the proposals were changes to the guidance for tutors, including an increase in the frequency of instances for students to meet with their tutors. It was agreed that students should be invited to meet with their tutors at least once a term if possible, noting that it would be beneficial if they would have the opportunity to meet more frequently but that making it compulsory would not be realistic, enforceable or beneficial. Departmental experience has shown that even when students had been encouraged to attend, it was felt that they often did not need to, so it was agreed that providing the opportunity, rather than making it a requirement, was the preferred method. It was also noted that most students did not have tutorials of classes during the final term of the year, though the invitation would still be sent to students before the examinations. 
It was also noted that there was currently no formal requirement to record what was discussed in such meetings, but rather just to record the number of times that the student might have been able to attend. The Committee also agreed that taking additional steps to make students aware of the personal tutors’ system would be of use. 

The Committee was unclear about why hard-copies were required as stated in one of the proposals, given that most university services were increasingly moving to electronic communication. It was suggested that there could be something added to each student’s MyEssex account, so that they could see this information every time they logged on, rather than providing hard-copy papers.  
The proposal to recognise personal tutor work in the work load allocation model was praised and accepted by the Committee. 

Peer mentoring was also proposed within the paper, which was something already in operation in some departments. The Committee felt that the mentoring system should be explained to students so that they understood the purpose and nature of the contact, which would help encourage them to attend and take part as mentors. It was noted that it might be difficult to require students to be more pro-active given that these roles would be for students, who would normally need to volunteer. It might be a challenge to state that the University would provide this service, when there might not be the students to volunteer and fill the roles. The benefits to undertaking such roles could be explained, such as that this could count towards the Big E award and also as a line on a CV but would nonetheless, still be voluntary and would retain the possibility that the service might not run without sufficient interest. The proposal to provide training and resources for the personal tutor system was commended by the Committee. 

The Committee felt that the recommendation to provide a framework and guidance to tutors for their student meetings was too prescriptive, and that a flexible framework would be preferable. It was also thought that a very prescriptive format might come across as superficial to the student. The Committee was reluctant for the University to provide any framework, in that the purpose of the meetings would be for the student to lead. Advisors should be able to know who to refer students to and to inform tutors on what not to do, but this should be the limit of the framework.       
The Committee was strongly against the notion of making student profile information such as progress data and attendance available to tutors for such meetings. There was concern that the mechanism and dynamics of the relationship could change dramatically and that the meetings would become ineffective and not fit for purpose. Progress matters should instead be the task of the Progress Officers, or other such staff assigned to the task. There was also concern that students would be afraid of meeting the tutor, thinking that they might be in trouble when they should in fact be seeking assistance to improve the situation.  
It was also noted that in paragraph 3 of page 14, that the statement that tutors would meet with students has been attempted before, and was unsuccessful (the text in the report should acknowledge that not all students would take advantage of the opportunities). ‘Will meet’ should be changed to ‘will be provided the opportunity to meet’.   
The Committee requested that references to Annual Monitoring Reports be updated to the current system of Annual Review of Courses. The Committee agreed that on-going monitoring would be necessary if this new system was implemented, but not through the ARC system. Other mechanisms such as Staff Student Liaison Committees would be more effective, so the Committee strongly opposed this recommendation also. 

  
	11/14
12/14

13/14

14/14

15/14

16/14

17/14

18/14

19/14

 20/14

21/14



	
	
	

	QAA HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW
	

	
	
	

	Discussed


	Claire Nixon talked through the paper, explaining the process of the Review and the purpose. Now called the ‘Higher Education Review,’ it was explained that it would look at all provision at all levels, and that students would continue to play a key part of the review, though perhaps play an even stronger role than in the past. The documentation would include a self-evaluation document from the University, and a document from the Students’ Union. A review team would then agree on its lines of enquiry, and notify the University of its visit. 
Departments would be advised to continue to comply with policies and procedures as usual, and also to bear in mind that record keeping was essential. The timely submission of ARC reports was also important, as well as the follow up and publication of the relevant minutes of meetings and actions.
It was suggested that ASPO could provide specific lists to the HoD to focus on specific areas, especially given that several departments in the Faculty would have new heads of department.    
 
	  22/14
     23/14
   24/14



	
	
	

	DRAFT UNIVERSITY EDUCATION STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Richard Harrison spoke through the paper, and explained that there had been changes between this version and the one provided to the Committee before Christmas (for the December meeting). Objective 2 was a change to the previous document, with regards to departments needing to undertake a review. 
Some members of the Committee felt that some departments had already had an ample number of reviews and that further reviews at this time were not required. Mr Harrison stated that a range of universities had undertaken curriculum reviews like the one suggested in a less efficient way, which included new processes to those already in place. The proposal would be to undertake the review as embedded within existing processes such as ARC, and to use it to assess how far the curriculum met the requirements for students. Furthermore, it would be proposed to undertake this on a phased basis, allowing departments to approach this as applicable to them specifically. While this was reassuring to some extent, some Heads of Department felt that continuous reviews across the University was taking valuable time away from members of staff from other core areas of work. 
The School of Philosophy and Art History felt strongly that not all students should be made to undertake an independent research project, partly due to the modest entry tariff of the department. Given the different nature of students across departments, it was felt that not all of the same curricula could be applied to all students. There was also a concern that setting a task outside of the ability of the students might increase occurrences of plagiarism, as well as raising issues of work load for academic staff. There was also concern from other members of the Committee that stating that students would undertake the work as compulsory would almost certainly increase failure rates. 
The Department of LiFTS however, approved of most of the recommendations as well as the notion of the capstone of study, though making it compulsory might still hamper students. It was emphasised that it would not need to be a research study of such an extent that would be regarded as a PGT project or out of the capability of most students at Essex.  
It was explained that the next steps would be for the Task and Finish group to review the feedback from FECs, and then revise as necessary and report to Education committee with a view to move to Senate and Council.     
 
	  25/14
26/14

27/14

28/14

29/14

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC FLEXIBILITY POLICY
	

	
	
	

	Discussed


	The proposal requested that there was flexibility to be given to students who would be involved in sporting events. The Committee queried whether if this was approved, if it would be open to students in other fields, such as actors, musicians etc. It was felt that if this was packaged as part of the course, then it might be different, as it would be part of the agreement of the course from the beginning. It should be clearer whether or not this was for scholarship students only, or all those who were ‘elite’ athletes and only those in particular sports, thus potentially introducing inequity. 

It was agreed that there was already a degree of flexibility permitted in current regulations by the use of Special Syllabus forms. However, it was noted that some departments, might approach such cases differently and a policy might support it, but the majority of members felt that there was not a strong case to support the need for a policy. It was preferred that guidance and awareness of current procedures be raised further, rather than the need for a policy, so that students and staff would know who to approach. 
There was also a question about students that did not represent Britain or England. This might create more problems, both on an individual and institutional level. 
It was noted that the student name should not have been in the paperwork and would be removed from further notes and formal documentation. 

     
	  30/14
31/14

32/14

33/14

	FACULTY STUDENT VOICE REPORT

	

	Discussed


	The VP Education, as acting Convenor, talked about the paper and explained that there was a perception that student representatives did not fully engage with students directly, so the Students’ Union decided to engage with a simple and short survey called the Student Voice Report to highlight main areas of concern. The main issues appeared to be the clustering of deadlines (where essay deadlines appeared at the same time) and also the Listen Again system and its use. 

It was noted that departments such as History, had discussed this at length both with students and at other committees, and reported that some were in favour of the system though not for seminars for various reasons. Discussion also included making material available retrospectively, though full agreement on the implementation of the system was still to be determined. It was felt that there should be wider discussion about the availability of resources generally, rather than just Listen Again. 

With regards to deadlines, it was felt that this would always be a difficult issue for a number of reasons, including optional modules, the number of small 15 credit modules, and ensuring good optionality for students. It was felt that there might also be an issue of terminology, where ‘seminars’ were thought to have been ‘tutorials’. 

One of the student representatives, studying in Law and History, stated the reading was too much for one student and felt that the lumping together of deadlines, made it too difficult to cope with the work load so the Listen Again facility was vital to their success, particularly for this student who suffered with a disability. 

The Head if SPAH stated that the views of the students on deadlines were not necessarily supported by members of staff in the department, who argued that bunched deadlines was actually beneficial to students to enable them to learn about managing their own time, ready for the world of work. Listen Again was thought to have been a very beneficial system for students, but again, some colleagues in SPAH felt that the system was ‘de-skilling’ for students as this was not something that was available to people outside of studies, and a skill (of quick note taking) that should be developed for the purposes of work experience. There remained a split in opinion in the use of Listen Again, and that next academic year would see the introduction of data that would show whether or not students’ attendance dropped with the increased use of it. One student representative stated that he felt that those who did not attend lectures would probably not also use the facility and would be in general, potentially weaker students.  
The Students’ Union asked for any feedback on the structure of the Student Voice Report for its future development. The Chair thanked the SU for its paper, and in particular for the verbatim comments from students, which were often not available in other surveys and sources and provided a depth of understanding that was usually unavailable.       
       
	34/14
35/14

36/14

37/14

38/14

39/14



	
	
	

	STUDENT BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	A student representative stated that there were problems with regards to the timeliness of the arrival of students (late) at lectures. The student proposed that a Faculty policy be introduced to ensure that students turned up to lectures on time for the start. 

It was confirmed that there was currently no university policy on lateness but that there was a regulation in the University calendar which stated that students were expected to be punctual, though East 15 had a further policy that regarded lateness as an absence due to their professional body requirements. It was felt that more information would be required about the new facility for attendance monitoring with the swipe card, which may help register attendance more accurately and enable the university to hold students to account. 

It was agreed that a Faculty policy would not be appropriate, but it was hoped that students might change their view if their time of arrival was noted with the new card system. Individual lecturers should otherwise continue address this in-class.  
	40/14
41/14

42/14


	
	
	

	NEW PROGRAMME(S) AND DISCONTINUATIONS
	

	
	
	

	Discussed

Recommended to AQSC:
	LLB Law (placement year)

Members of the Committee were reminded that this was a new version of an existing course, but a student member of the Committee disagreed with the proposal with the concern that it would be too onerous trying to find the placements for students, and that those failed students would be moved to the normal 3 year version. There was also concern about the wording that students would have to start working on their placements from when they arrived on the course, as stated on page 84 of the agenda. The Chair stated that the intention was that the guidance and support would start as soon as students arrived, not that students should start searching for the placement. However, the Chair agreed that there was some concern about finding placements adequate to meet the student numbers, though it was noted that the university had links with providers from city companies which would help. 
The issue of the 3000 word essay was a standard piece of assessment across other departments with a similar type of course, and members of the Committee were satisfied with this requirement.  

That the following course be approved with effect from Oct 2014:

LLB Law (placement year)

  
	43/14
44/14
45/14



	Discussed
Recommended to AQSC:
	MA Filmmaking

The Committee was asked to note that the formal discontinuation of the MA Filmmaking, which had been previously approved by FEC and reported to AQSC, was changed to the discontinuation of recruitment only because other issues were outstanding but now the formal discontinuation could be requested. 
That the following course be discontinued with effect from October 2014: 

MA Filmmaking
	46/14

47/14

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (POSTGRADUATE)
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	Heads of Department were invited to comment on the forms but no further comments were made in addition to the reports provided, and the Chair identified no particular issues with most of the forms. The LiFTS form was received and would be circulated for information in due course. The Director of SPAH stated that the School was about to enter a periodic review, so the action points were possibly going to change in the near future. 

The representative from East 15 requested that the information provided through the planning information portal be provided in a similar way to the undergraduate information, which was full and useful.  
The Chair commended all departments for their timeliness in preparing their reports. 
	48/14
49/14

50/14

	
	
	

	ISSUES ARISING FROM POSTGRADUATE EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS
	

	
	
	

	Discussed
	The Chair stated that a written report had been prepared, and that this would be presented to the relevant committees and departments in due course. One issue that arose included the role of the external, where the History external read every dissertation and wished to act as a third marker to change marks. It was agreed that the University would clarify the role in cases where all dissertations were read.  
 
	51/14


	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	There was no other business to discuss. 
	52/14


Dan de Sousa
Education Manager
February 2014

